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STATE BOARD OF MASTER ELECTRICIANS

BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES

DATE: 
November 26, 2019
TIME: 
10:00 a.m.
PLACE: 
500 N. Calvert Street



Room 302

Baltimore, MD 21202 
MEMBERS
PRESENT:    
                        Jack Wilson, Chairman
                        Robert Welborne, Vice Chairman
Brett Warner, Industry Member

            Chet Brown, Industry Member 
                        Paul Donaghue, Industry Member
                        Francis Harrison, Consumer Member
Jose Anderson, Consumer Member
STAFF
PRESENT: 
                
Robin Bailey, Executive Director, Mechanical Boards 
Sloane Fried Kinstler, Assistant Attorney General 
Tracy Baylor-Wilson, Administrative Specialist III
CALL TO ORDER: 

Chairman, Jack Wilson, called the Business Meeting of the State Board of Master Electricians to Order at 10:00 a.m.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
The members reviewed the minutes of the Business Meeting held on October 22, 2019. Upon Mr. Harrison’s Motion and Mr. Donaghue’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the minutes without corrections.
COMPLAINT COMMITTEE REPORT 
None.
APPLICATION REVIEW COMMITTEE REPORT
Mr. Warner reported that there were a total of (4) four applications reviewed with (3) three being approved and (1) one pending. 
Upon Mr. Welborne’s motion and Mr. Harrison’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the Application Review Committee Report.
EXAM CHALLENGE REVIEW REPORT

None.

CONTINUING EDUCATION PROVIDER REPORT
None.
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT

Director Bailey notified the Board that this morning there had been a mandatory staff meeting in her absence where the Department announced that we would not be moving in June 2020. The Department made staff aware that we will now be staying in our current building for approximately another two years at which time all the O&P staff from Eutaw Street and Calvert Street will be moved into the same building. The Department also stated that at this time they are not sure of where that location will be but will notify staff when that information is available. Director Bailey informed the Board that in their packet is a Legislative memo from Secretary Robinson announcing a significant change in policy this year regarding the process of Board members being allowed to testify in Annapolis. Apparently the Legislators reached out and decided that they would like to have some subject matter experts at the table when discussing technical bills involving the Boards. Director Bailey added that if any Board members made the decision to go to Annapolis and testify on a bill they would now be required to complete a form that would advise the Secretary’s office of their attendance. Director Bailey informed the Board that she met with MULEC on November 20th to discuss the lack of reports she is still not receiving from the Counties regarding the once a year mandatory reporting of any disciplinary actions. She passed out a letter during the meeting with MULEC advising that she needed the annual report by December 31st so that she would have that information available at the next scheduled Board meeting. Director Bailey added that she also offered for MULEC to meet with PSI when developing the next code cycle exam questions so they are not spending a lot of time developing questions that would not be used in the examination. Director Bailey concluded by wishing the Board and Staff a Happy Thanksgiving and Happy Holidays.
REVIEW OF EXAMINATION STATISTICS AND LICENSE TOTALS
PSI exams submitted the following statistical summaries for the month of October 2019:
Electricians


     Candidates        
Passed

Failed
     
     Pass %




          Tested
	Master Electricians
	31
	9
	22
	29%


OLD BUSINESS

INACTIVE MASTERS/IINSPECTOR LICENSING

Director Bailey made Chairman Wilson aware in his absence that the Board had revisited a conversation regarding the process of licensed Masters becoming Inspectors where you are required to shelf your Master license when obtaining your Inspector identification card. Director Bailey also made Chairman Wilson aware in his absence that the Board had decided that they wanted everyone who was an active Inspector to also hold a current Inactive Master license but after reviewing the fifty-seven active Inspector registrations she had determined that only two of those individuals were in compliance with holding an Inactive Master license. After speaking with the Department where she was asked if this would be a problem with individuals deciding later to return to being a Master she expressed to the Department that she did not foresee this being an issue. Director Bailey informed the Board that it was decided by the Department to make the change to the two inspectors in compliance and to let the matter go at this point. Chairman Wilson explained that his issue on the matter was if you are allowed to hold a local license by stature then you must also hold a State license. Counsel responded by explaining that an inspector cannot hold an active State license and if a person inactivates their State license to work as an inspector unless there is some prohibition through the local that states that they cannot hold another local license in a different jurisdiction they could conceivably moonlight and continue providing services under the local license. Counsel also added that she did not believe this to be what Legislation intended because the way the statue wording is done once you become an inspector you are not going to have a financial interest in a business through which electrical services are being provided. Chairman Wilson stated that if you have a State Master license the only thing that differentiates it from being inactive to active is insurance and he also expressed to the Board that he did not understand if someone is not inspecting in certain jurisdictions why the State would be restricting them from having a business outside of that. Counsel reiterated that this is the law but Chairman Wilson stated that the law is still open to the fact that an individual can go locally and get a jurisdictional license and still do business in another jurisdiction. Counsel stated that she understood that Chairman Wilson was not happy regarding this matter but the only resolution was to have the Maryland Legislation change the statues as it states in Business Occupations and Professions Article §313(b) An individual may not have any financial interest in any electrical business while employed by the State, a county, or a local government as an electrical inspector. Counsel  also noted that this will only remain an issue if Statewide licensing is never established and if in fact it is established it will cease to be an issue after the faze out of local licensing.
CONTINUING EDUCATION AUDITS
Counsel brought one final matter to the Board where there had been discussion regarding the potential sanction authority for cases in which an individual is found to have failed to comply after an audit with satisfying the required continuing education credits during a renewal. Counsel stated after discussing this matter with the Litigation team for O&P because this Board does not have Statewide licensing the law does not contain a provision that authorizes the Board to impose a civil monetary penalty on an individual for a violation of the law. Counsel explained that the penalty that was previously discussed with the Board that would have imposed a monetary sanction is not appropriate. After Director Bailey met with Principle Counsel/Chief of the Attorney’s General Office, Kris King it was suggested that the best course of action was to impose a reprimand that would require the individual to complete the catch up credits and also in egregious situations impose additionally a seven to ten day suspension. Counsel asked that the Board give Director Bailey and the Litigation team the authority to enter into a potential settlement agreement/negotiations with these individuals. 
Upon Mr. Harrison’s Motion and Mr. Anderson’s second, the Board unanimously voted to give authority to the Executive Director and Litigation team to impose a reprimand and/or enter into settlement negotiations for an individual who has failed to comply with an audit regarding continuing education credits.
NEW BUSINESS 

None.
CORRESPONDENCE
None.
CHAIR REPORT

None.
COUNSEL’S REPORT

None.
CLOSED SESSION

Counsel advised the Board that there was a matter that needed to be presented to the Board in closed session. Upon Mr. Harrison’s MOTION and Mr. Warner’s second the Board unanimously voted to enter into a closed session at 10:50 a.m. in the Third Floor Conference Room, 500 N. Calvert Street, Baltimore, MD 21202, pursuant to § 3-305 (b)(2) and (7) of the Gen. Prov. Art., Md. Ann. Code, in order to protect the privacy and reputation of license applicants and to obtain the advice provided by Counsel regarding a license application.  

The Board reviewed the additional documentation of an individual who reported a prior criminal conviction. Motion made by Mr. Warner, seconded by Mr. Anderson, and unanimously carried by the Board to approve the applicant to sit for the license examination.
Motion made by Mr. Harrison, seconded by Mr. Warner, and unanimously carried by the Board to adopt the findings of the Closed Session.
Motion made by Mr. Harrison, seconded by Mr. Anderson, and unanimously carried to return to the Business Session to the meeting at 11:06 a.m.
ADJOURNMENT

Motion was made by Mr. Harrison, seconded by Mr. Warner, and unanimously carried by the Board to adjourn the meeting at 11:06 a.m.
___________________________________
 
____________________

Jack Wilson, Chairman
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